Flow Cytometry in Cancer Immunotherapy: Applications, Quality Assurance, and Future

25

Cécile Gouttefangeas, Steffen Walter, Marij J.P. Welters, Christian Ottensmeier, Sjoerd H. van der Burg, Cedrik M. Britten, and Cliburn Chan

Contents

25.1	Introduction	471
25.2	Main Flow Cytometry Assays in Cancer Immunotherapy	472
25.3	Panel Development and Quality Assurance	474
25.4	Proficiency Programs Addressing Flow Cytometry Assays	477
25.5	Structured Reporting of Immune Assay Experiments	478
25.6	Organization of Immune Monitoring in Multicenter Trials	479
25.7	Towards Automated Analysis	480
25.8	New Methods and Technologies	482
25.9	Concluding Remarks	485
References		486

C. Gouttefangeas, PhD

Department of Immunology, Institute for Cell Biology, University of Tübingen, Auf der Morgenstelle 15, 72076 Tübingen, Germany e-mail: cecile.gouttefangeas@uni-tuebingen.de

S. Walter, PhD Immatics Biotechnologies GmbH, Paul-Ehrlich-Straße 15, 72076 Tuebingen, Germany e-mail: walter@immatics.com

M.J.P. Welters, PhD Experimental Cancer Immunology and Therapy, Department of Clinical Oncology (K1-P), Leiden University Medical Center, Albinusdreef 2, 2333 ZA Leiden, The Netherlands e-mail: mjpschoenmaekers-welters@lumc.nl

25.1 Introduction

Cancer immunotherapy seeks to elicit or augment the antitumor immune response in a patient with detectable tumor or remaining tumor cells in the adjuvant setting in order to enlist the help of the patient's own immune system for tumor control. In this context, active cancer immunotherapy refers to the use of cytokines (e.g., IL-2 in melanoma

C. Ottensmeier, MD, PhD, FRCP University of Southampton, Mailpoint 824, Cancer Science building, Tremona Road, Southampton SO16 6YD, UK e-mail: c.h.ottensmeier@soton.ac.uk S.H. van der Burg, PhD Experimental Cancer Immunology and Therapy, Department of Clinical Oncology (K1-P), Leiden University Medical Center, Albinusdreef 2, 2333 ZA Leiden, The Netherlands e-mail: S.H.van_der_Burg@lumc.nl C.M. Britten, MD TRON, Translational Oncology at the University Medical Center of the Johannes-Gutenberg University gGmbH and Association for Cancer Immunotherapy (CIMT), Building 708, Langenbeckstr. 1, 55131 Mainz, Germany e-mail: Cedrik.Britten@TrOn-Mainz.DE C. Chan, MBBS, PhD (🖂) Department of Biostatistics and Bioinformatics,

Duke University Medical Center, 11078 Hock Suite 1102, Hock Plaza, 2424 Erwin Road, Durham, NC 27705, USA e-mail: cliburn.chan@duke.edu and renal cell carcinoma), immunomodulatory monoclonal antibodies (e.g., antibodies (Abs) against CTLA-4, PD-L1, and PD-1), cell-based products (e.g., sipuleucel-T for metastatic hormonerefractory prostate cancer), or experimental vaccines based on various antigen (Ag) formats. When evaluating immunotherapies, particularly in experimental settings, it is essential to monitor the immune response elicited by the treatment. Immunomonitoring delivers evidence of immunogenicity, guides the choice and dosage of antigens, assesses the effects of immune modulators and therapy combinations, and has the potential to reveal early biomarkers of clinical efficacy. In this respect, immunomonitoring is helpful for rational clinical development and supplements clinical efficacy parameters such as disease-free period or survival, which are often only available at later clinical trial stages.

In view of their role in the anticancer immune response, the quantity and quality of tumor antigenspecific effector CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cells are of particular interest. In addition, the role of immune regulatory cells, e.g., regulatory T cells (Tregs) or myeloid-derived suppressor cells (MDSCs) that can suppress the effector immune response to a tumor, is increasingly recognized. Informative analysis requires multiple markers for identification of phenotypic and functional properties and the accurate quantification of cell subsets that are typically found at relatively low frequencies in the peripheral blood. These characteristics call for an assay that is multiparametric, robust, and sensitive enough to characterize rare individual cells.

The canonical multiparameter assay for the characterization of single cells in solution is polychromatic flow cytometry, and hence, it is ubiquitously used for immune monitoring in preclinical tumor immunology and in cancer immunotherapy trials. While the first fluorescence-based flow cytometer dates back to 1968, the past several years have brought major advances in cytometer technology, reagents, range of applications, automated analysis techniques, and minimal information standards. Much has also been learnt from large-scale proficiency testing programs about the challenges facing th use of increasingly complex flow cytometry assays, and what needs to be done to harmonize the assays across multiple laboratories. This chapter describes the main flow cytometry methods being applied in cancer immunotherapy, with an emphasis on recent progress in the field, challenges associated with quality control, its promise to reveal biomarkers of clinical efficacy, and further developments that are likely to be rapidly implemented in routine cancer immunology.

25.2 Main Flow Cytometry Assays in Cancer Immunotherapy

Together with immunohistochemistry, immunophenotyping by flow cytometry is probably the most commonly used assay to investigate immune and other cell subsets of interest in cancer immunology. Flow cytometry distinguishes human immune cells via a combination of physical properties and fluorescent markers such as labeled monoclonal antibodies (mAbs) targeted against cell-specific molecules. Physical properties measured by the cytometer are forward scatter light (FSC) which is roughly proportional to the cell size and side-scattered light (SSC) which reflects the granularity of cells. Markers targeted by fluorescent mAb are mostly categorized in Clusters of Differentiation (CD) nomenclature [1]. To date, the Human Cell Differentiation Molecules Association (http://www.hcdm.org) has indexed more than 360 CD markers. Commonly used "basic" CD markers are CD3, CD4, and CD8 for T-cell subsets, CD19 for B cells, CD14 for monocytes, CD11c for subsets of dendritic cells, CD56 for natural killer (NK) cells, and CD15 for granulocytes. In addition to whole blood and PBMC samples, enumeration of the number and frequencies of immune cell types can also be performed on single-cell suspensions obtained from tissues (for instance malignant tumors) [2, 3]. When analyzing tumors, further markers can be added to identify endothelial cells (CD31), fibroblasts (ER-TR7), epithelial cells (EpCAM, i.e., CD326), and particular tumor cells (e.g., CAIX for renal cell carcinoma).

Many cell populations can currently only be identified by the use of multiple mAb simultaneously; this is the case for natural regulatory T cells (nTregs) [CD4+/CD25high/ Foxp3+/CD127low or various subsets of MDSCs [4]. Polychromatic flow cytometry is also necessary to characterize the activation status, maturity, clonality, and differentiation status of T lymphocytes. Commonly used markers for this purpose include CD25, CD27, CD28, CD45RA/ RO, CD69, CD137, and CD154, as well as antibodies to different TCR V β family members [5– 9]. A combination of mAbs against activation markers and chemokine receptor (i.e., CCR7) can be used to identify naïve, effector memory, central memory, terminally differentiated effector memory (TEMRA), and memory T cells with stem cell-like features [10–12]. These differentiation stages are associated with changes in functional and proliferative properties [13], are altered in the elderly [14], and hence are relevant for adoptive transfer therapy and for possibly predicting response to vaccination in aging cancer patients. However, up to now, there is no gold standard for markers that are necessary and sufficient to identify most immune cell subsets; this is not surprising as our appreciation of the complexity and plasticity of human immune cell subsets is constantly evolving.

A major interest in immunotherapy clinical trials is to characterize the specificity of tumor antigen-specific T cells, most notably in settings of active immunotherapy with defined Ags. The most direct characterization of antigen specificity is via the use of HLA-peptide multimers, which bind directly to the peptide-specific T-cell receptors (TCR). First described more than 15 years ago [15], the HLA-class I multimer assay currently serves as a versatile tool for enumerating, characterizing, and following CD8+ T cell immune responses, and staining protocols are broadly available [16–18]. Hence, HLA-multimers are widely used to monitor T-cell responses, especially in the context of peptide-based vaccination approaches [19–22]. They can easily be combined with mAb panels to determine the phenotype and differentiation status of antigen-specific CD8+ T cells [23–25]. Limitations of HLA-multimers are that both the precise T-cell epitope (i.e., the exact amino-acid sequence of the peptide recognized by the TCR) and its HLA-restriction (i.e., the HLA-molecule which binds and presents the peptide to the TCR) must be known in advance. To date, there also remains a lack of general availability of class II multimers for CD4⁺ T-cell detection [26].

Intracellular cytokine staining (ICS) is another common assay used for antigen-specific T-cell immune monitoring. It is the flow cytometric method of choice when HLA-multimers are not available, if the exact T-cell epitope is unknown, and for routine monitoring of CD4+ T-cell responses. ICS enables monitoring of multiple effector functions of both CD4+ and CD8+ T-cell subsets [27–29], including polyfunctional T cells that have been associated with pathogen protection [30, 31]. A few groups have described polyfunctional T cells after cancer vaccination in patients, but whether these cells are associated with beneficial and long-lasting antitumor T-cell responses remains an open question [32, 33]. Optimized Ab combinations, protocols, and standardization approaches have been published [34–36], and ICS assays are widely used in clinical studies.

Cytotoxicity or proliferation assays, which have traditionally relied on the detection of radioactivity (i.e., ⁵¹Cr release or ³H thymidine incorporation) can also be conducted by flow cytometry. For assessment of killing activity, target cells (control and antigen-loaded cells or tumor cells expressing the antigen endogenously) are differentially labeled using fluorescent dyes (e.g., Paul Karl Horan (PKH) or 6-carboxyfluorescein diacetate succinimidyl ester (CFSE)) and incubated with the effector T cells to be tested. Apart from the obvious safety aspects over radioactivity-based assays, advantages of flow cytometry methods are that (1) several targets can be tested in the same tube; (2) as compared to a classical ⁵¹Cr release assay, effectortarget incubation time can be significantly prolonged (up to 24 h); and (3) the assay has been reported as being sensitive and effective even when low numbers of effectors are available [37, 38, 39]. Another approach to indirectly determine the cytotoxic capacities of T cells is the use of a mAb directed against CD107a (LAMP-1)

which becomes extracellularly detectable after cytotoxic granules have fused with the cellular membrane (degranulation) [40]. For measuring proliferation by flow cytometry, effector cells are first labeled with fluorescent dyes (CFSE or other tracking dyes such as CellTrace[™] reagents) and cultured for several days in the presence of relevant stimuli. Since the dyes are diluted from the mother to the daughter cells, the number of cell divisions is visible in the number of fluorescent peaks detected [41]. The frequency of proliferating cells can also be assessed directly ex vivo by staining of the proliferation-associated nucleus Ag Ki67, expressed at all phases of the cell cycle except the resting G_0 stage [4, 42]. These measurements of target killing or cell division by fluorescent dyes have rarely been used in largescale vaccine studies so far [38, 43], probably because they are time-consuming and require careful optimization and technical expertise to achieve reproducible results.

Finally, cell-free cytokine analysis can also be performed by flow cytometry with the use of multiplex beads, a method that has been recently adapted to meet GCLP standards [44-46]. The method uses mixes of beads of different size and fluorescence that are each coated with Abs specific for the different cytokines of interest. The soluble cytokines present in the sample (i.e., culture supernatant, serum, or plasma) bind to these Ab-coated beads, and a second Ab coupled to another fluorescent label is used to visualize the amount of bound cytokine. Simultaneous quantification of several soluble factors in one sample can be done by comparison to standard curves provided by the manufacturer, for example, to evaluate Th1/Th2 profiles [28]. The assay is as sensitive as ELISA, with detection limits in the range of 20 pg/mL for most cytokines, and can be even more sensitive when an enhanced sensitivity system is used.

The examples above clearly show that flow cytometry is a versatile tool for investigations of the phenotype, frequency, and functional properties of immune cell subsets. Furthermore, assays can often be combined for multiparametric probing of cell properties which is beneficial as precious patient samples are spared. However, the need for both robustness and sensitivity to detect tumor antigen-specific T cells and/or rare cell subsets poses specific challenges for the use of this complex tool in clinical research applications. This is addressed in the following sections.

25.3 Panel Development and Quality Assurance

Current state-of-the-art polychromatic flow cytometry in cancer immunotherapy involves multistep, multi-reagent assays followed by sample acquisition on sophisticated instruments that are able to capture up to 20 parameters per cell at a rate of tens of thousands of cells per second. Analysis of these data can be a challenge, as standard tools require multistep gating strategies and preselection of the parameter combinations to be investigated. Obtaining reproducible results from such a complex assay requires well-trained staff, stringent quality management, and detailed standard operating procedures (SOPs) for panel development, cytometer calibration, reagent qualification, sample preparation, use of appropriate technical and biological controls, and careful data analysis.

We start by considering the factors important to understand when developing a mAb staining panel. Target molecules in flow cytometry for cancer immunotherapy can have vastly different expression levels. While lineage markers such as CD45, CD3, or CD8 can be expressed at very high copy numbers per cell, some important markers such as transcription factors (e.g., FOXP3 for CD4 Tregs) or chemokine receptors (e.g., CCR5 on CD4 Th1 cells) are expressed at much lower levels. In addition, the available probes (such as mAb or HLA-peptide multimers) can have variable affinities for their respective targets. Probes are labeled with different chemical classes of fluorescent dyes that must be matched to the instrument, considering factors such as the availability of a high-power laser line with a wavelength close to the maximum absorption of the fluorescent dye and with a detector (photomultiplier plus filters/mirrors) that has a high sensitivity in the spectral emission range of the given dye. Complicating matters further, cellular autofluorescence (i.e., fluorescence due to cellular molecules such as NADPH even in the absence of all dyes) limits the sensitivity that can be achieved with a given fluorescent probe, laser, and detector. In practical terms, autofluorescence of lymphocytes is usually limited to a distinct range of emission and absorption wavelengths [47, 48]. In general, the degree of autofluorescence determines the limit of detection, which in earlier reports was of 3,000 molecules for a standard flow cytometer [49]. Consideration of all these factors leads to the following recommendations for detecting cellular markers expressed at very low levels: use a high affinity Ab conjugated to a fluorescent dye with high quantum yield with emission spectral range far away from cellular autofluorescence, for which the cytometer has an appropriately matched high-power laser line and detector.

For polychromatic flow cytometry, additional constraints are set by the phenomena of optical spillover and spreading. In flow cytometry, cells are analyzed in a near-physiological aqueous solution to preserve the structural properties of biomolecules. Due to the spectral absorption of water and air, the useful spectral space is limited to the range from Near-UV (ca. 200 nm) to Near-IR (ca. 1,000 nm). Also, in aqueous solutions, both the absorption and emission of fluorochromes show relatively broad spectral lines. Together, this means that the number of fluorochromes that can be analyzed at the same time is ultimately limited: the combination of 15-20 different fluorochromes appears to be the upper feasibility limit [50].

As a further consequence, spectra of fluorescent dyes routinely overlap ("spillover") [51], requiring software deconvolution of true and observed signals ("compensation"). However, compensation cannot correct other errors caused by measurement, binning, and photon noise, and these errors accumulate to give an irreversible effect termed as "spreading error" [52] or "spillover spreading" [53]. Spreading error will cause the presence of one bright fluorochrome to reduce sensitivity for spectrally close fluorochromes present on the same cell. Use of a high-power laser close to the absorption maximum can reduce errors in photon counting, and narrow bandpass filters can reduce spillover; both these measures will reduce spreading error. Finally, probe combinations should be designed so that overlapping fluorochromes are chosen for labeling markers which are expected to be expressed on different cells.

In practice, panel development usually starts with the definition of a "wish list" of cellular targets, followed by the prioritization of these cellular targets, characterization of their expression levels, and checking for the availability of probes and conjugated dyes appropriate for the cytometer to be used. Guidance documents [54] and helpful software (CytoGenie: www.woodsidelogic.com, Fluorish: www.fluorish.com, Chromocyte: www. chromocyte.com) are available. A practical limitation can be the lack of commercially available fluorochrome conjugates for individual antibody clones. Indirect staining with secondary reagents (such as the biotin-streptavidin system) is possible but often not practical for multicolor applications. A better alternative is the use of new methods now available for the self-conjugation of small amounts of Ab to fluorescent dyes [55, 56]. Based on the discussion above, the cornerstones of panel development guidance are the assignment of "bright" probes for "dim" targets and strategies to avoid spreading error and autofluorescence in channels relevant for "dim" targets. It is also possible to change the optical pathway of the flow cytometer to optimize the instrument (e.g., choice of filters) according to the requirements of the panel. As the amount of potential interference between dyes rapidly increases with the number of colors in the panel, and as a large number of critical parameters should be optimized, development of large $(\geq 8 \text{ colors})$ panels and especially those involving separate staining steps for intracellular and extracellular targets can be an expensive iterative process requiring several man-months of dedicated work. Hence, the flow community is encouraged to share rigorously calibrated and optimized polychromatic panels via the Immunofluorescence "Optimized Multicolor Panels" (OMIPs) project [57].

Quality assurance of a flow cytometry assay starts with the flow cytometer itself, consisting of optimization, calibration, and standardization of the machine, and we refer the reader to the technical report by the Roederer group for details [58]. These optimization steps must not be neglected, as they may identify faulty parts that need replacement, such as a photomultiplier tube (PMT) with reduced sensitivity or suboptimal filters, and are important to optimize general instrument parameters. Conveniently, some (but not all) of these steps have been incorporated in vendor software packages, such as the Cytometer Setup and Tracking (CS&T) application within BD FACSDiva 6 that uses a proprietary mixture of calibration beads. For long-term immunomonitoring, it is essential to maintain accurate records of daily monitoring checks to track reproducibility and stability.

For cell staining, reagent quality can be an issue, especially if the assay is performed repeatedly over time. Often, reagents used are classified as "research use only" (RUO) and can show considerable batch-to-batch variation in important properties, such as concentration of antibody-dye conjugate, concentration of free dye, and even in the spectral properties of the dye (as in the case of tandem dyes). In addition, the shelf life designated by vendors is not always based on quantitative specifications. As a result, individual reagent batches have to be pretested and pre-titrated, and tests repeated even during the designated shelf life of a reagent. As batch sizes available from vendors are often limited, this can result in the requirement of reagent bridging (demonstration of the comparability of reagent batches) during the course of a study, leading to complex logistic and tracking processes. Reagent quality assurance may be facilitated by the preparation of mixtures of lyophilized reagents ("lyoplates") [59] that can reduce pipetting error and lead to increased reagent stability.

Appropriate use of technical and biological controls is also vital for assay interpretation. In addition to instrument calibration beads, unstained and single-stained beads are used to determine the spillover matrix for compensation. Isotype and "fluorescence minus one" (FMO) controls can help with setting gate boundaries at the analysis stage by defining the "negative" region. Pretested, aliquoted, cryopreserved samples with prescreened, predictable properties (such as being positive or negative for individual markers in the mAb panel) can serve as valuable biological controls which can be used in each assay run to track the variations in assay performance between operators and over time.

As flow cytometry-based methods become incorporated into clinical trials, the need for a stable and unlimited source of cell specimens that contains defined numbers of functional antigen-specific T cells as batch controls becomes paramount. Moreover, cell samples containing a known number of T cells specific for a defined Ag would allow easy assessment of the quality and accuracy of assays and provide standard controls for comparison of results across laboratories or time. Currently available sources for reference samples are either (i) based on leukapheresis or buffy-coat material from healthy donors - which are restricted to reactivity against immunogenic viral Ags, expensive and available in limited amount, or (ii) dependent on the ability to generate and propagate T-cell lines/clones on a repetitive basis which is a burdensome task. The Cancer Immunotherapy (CIMT) Immunoguiding Program (CIP) group has recently established a process for the generation of reference samples (RS) that can be used in T-cell assays. In a first proof-of-principle study, we showed that retrovirally TCR-transduced T cells spiked at defined numbers in autologous PBMC can be used as standard samples. The T cells could be accurately detected at all dilutions in a linear fashion, down to frequencies of at least 0.02 %, and the feasibility of RS was confirmed in a small-scale proficiency panel [60]. Subsequently, we established, optimized, and standardized the production of RS obtained by transfection of modified and stabilized RNA. Such a platform offers a simple, virus-free, and scalable process for the manufacturing of reference samples. In proof-ofconcept studies for HLA-multimer experiments, the feasibility of using such RNA-engineered RS was shown. RS offered favorable properties across a variety of CD8+ and CD4- T-cell-derived

TCRs against multiple Ags, including clear clustered populations, reproducible results, high stability over time, and the potential for linear dilution. Moreover, the analysis of the RS is similar to that of the tested cell samples in that the same gating strategy (and even the same gates) can be used. This suggests that RS are a useful tool to control T-cell assay performance. The suitability of these RS samples was subsequently tested in a proficiency panel organized recently (manuscript submitted).

A final, critical aspect of quality management is the careful documentation of each procedure performed, as well as provision of detailed standard operating procedures (SOPs) for each stage including data analysis. Technical staff needs to be well trained and perform the analyses on a regular basis to keep up performance. Participating in proficiency panels will also help improve laboratory standards.

25.4 Proficiency Programs Addressing Flow Cytometry Assays

While HLA-multimers and ICS are commonly used for monitoring experimental vaccines or other anticancer immunotherapies such as adoptive transfer of *in vitro* expanded T cells, there are still notable obstacles to the advancement of these T-cell monitoring assays as robust biomarkers for clinical trials [61, 62]. First, there is no gold standard protocol for any of these assays. Second, correlations between in vitro immunomonitoring results and patient clinical benefits have rarely been reported [4, 28, 63–67]. The reality is that assays performed at different institutions are not equal; this results in difficulties in comparing the efficacy of the various immunotherapy approaches tested for recruiting a meaningful anticancer T-cell response, in turn hampering progress in the field.

One approach for addressing these problems is by assay validation and standardization and/or centralization of the immunomonitoring at a dedicated core facility. An attractive alternative to these strategies is assay harmonization. The pros and cons of assay harmonization vs. standardization have been discussed in detail elsewhere [62, 68].

Assay harmonization is based on the participation of single laboratories in iterative testing exercises called proficiency panels. Pretested PBMC samples, synthetic peptides, and/or HLA-peptide multimers are shipped from a central lab to all panel participants who then use their own reagents, protocols, and analysis strategies for detecting antigen-specific T cells. Participants then report their data, which are centrally analyzed, allowing comparison of individual assay variables and performance to detect T cells. Thus, parameters involved in assay performance may be successively identified, corrected, and confirmed to exert an impact in subsequent panels (i.e., multistep approach). Finally, benchmarks and guidelines are formulated and disseminated to the community. Participating laboratories benefit by being able to measure their own performance in reference to peer laboratories, and regularly taking part in proficiency panels over time can also be seen as a quality control of assay performance for individual labs. Additionally, the working group can guide laboratories to improve performance if needed, while providing an exchange platform for assays and their application.

Proficiency panels can in principle be applied for any T-cell assay, including those based on flow cytometry [69-71]. In 2005, two consortia, the European Cancer Immunotherapy (CIMT) Immunoguiding Program (CIP) and the Cancer Immunotherapy Consortium of the Cancer Research Institute in the USA (CIC/CRI) launched a large program of proficiency panels and synergistically pioneered the concept of assay harmonization [62, 68]. From 2005 to 2012, the CIP (www.CIMT.eu/workgroups/CIP) has organized 15 small- to large-scale proficiency panels, dedicated to the measurement of antigen-specific CD8+ T cells by HLA-multimers, ELISPOT, and intracellular cytokine staining.

Proficiency panels have taught us that there are large variations in the performance of T-cell assays among the flow community. While the majority of labs do detect antigen-specific T cells present at quite high frequencies in PBMC samples (approx. >0.2 % of CD8⁺ cells), the detection rate drastically decreases for low-frequency effectors (<0.05 % of CD8⁺ cells). This is very relevant for cancer immunotherapy, as tumor-specific T cells are expected to be present at low frequencies in the blood, even after patient vaccination. Another lesson is that comparable performance is achievable with different laboratory-specific protocols and reagents, and full interlaboratory standardization is not necessary for good results. Surprisingly, we also found that operator experience in a method does not necessarily predict performance, underlining the utility of regular quality control of established methods. Finally, adoption of simple measures can lead to significant improvements in assay performance. For example, staining and acquiring larger numbers of CD8⁺ cells increase the ability to detect low-frequency HLA-multimer-positive cells, and inclusion of a cell-resting phase improved sensitivity in the IFN-yELISPOT. In contrast, a high background production of the cytokine (IFN- γ) both in ICS and ELISPOT is clearly associated with decreased performance [72, 73].

Over several proficiency panel iterations, it also became clear that all steps of the assays, starting from cell handling (freezing/thawing/ resting), assay conditions (reagents and protocols for mAbs and HLA-multimer staining, conditions of antigenic stimulation in ICS), result acquisition including instrument settings, down to the data analysis, can benefit from harmonization for achieving comparable results between laboratories. In flow cytometry specifically, instrumentation performance may be an issue, as we recently observed in a panel dedicated to the simultaneous detection of four Ag T-cell specificities by HLAmultimers (manuscript in preparation). Both CIC and CIP have also observed in independent panels conducted for ICS [73, 74], as well as for HLA-multimer staining [75, 76], that suboptimal gating strongly influenced the ultimate results i.e., the detection and deduced frequencies of antigen-specific T cells. We also showed that analysis (gating) performed by a unique user substantially decreased the variation in the frequencies of specific cells as compared to those reported by single labs analyzing their own data (unpublished data). This is not a surprise, since manual gating is subjective and highly dependent on the experience of the experimenter and tradition in the lab. Further work is therefore needed with a focus on both data acquisition and analysis, including the potential for automated analysis strategies to reduce the subjectivity inherent in gating as described in Sect. 25.7.

25.5 Structured Reporting of Immune Assay Experiments

An increasing number of minimal information projects have emerged in the last years to provide guidance for structured reporting of biological assays. The first minimal information project that set the scene was the Minimal Information About Microarray Experiments (MIAME) published in 2001 [77]. It is now an established and mandatory standard for publishing microarray data for a growing list of highly recognized journals (http:// www.mged.org/Workgroups/MIAME/journals. html). More than 30 such guidelines have emerged, asking for minimal information on reported results, including minimal information for cellular assays (MIACA) (http://miaca.Sourceforge. net/), specification for in situ hybridization and immunohistochemistry experiments (MISFISHIE) [78], and flow cytometry experiments (MIFloCyt) [79]. Information on the majority of available MI projects can be found in a central portal for minimal information on biological and biomedical investigations (MIBBI) (http://mibbi.Sourceforge.net/). These guidelines aim at achieving two major goals: first, to annotate data to such extent that they give transparent evidence on the quality, reliability, and possible error sources of reported results and, second, to use the reporting standard to systematically feed public databases [80].

More recently, structured reporting guidelines have also been provided for the specific context of immune assay experiments. As outlined before, the continuous conduct of proficiency panels over several years led to the identification of steps in the assay that critically impact the results, namely, (i) the sample, (ii) the assay, (iii) the data acquisition, (iv) the data analysis, and (v) certain characteristics of the lab environment. In concordance with these findings, a flow chart of decisions that can affect the quality of data produced in clinical trials in which immunological parameters are monitored by flow cytometry was listed in a landmark publication [81]. Although the variables critically affecting the quality of results are - for most of them - well known, only very few scientific publications provide sufficient information on these aspects in their material and method descriptions. This lack of transparency is one of the major reasons preventing meaningful comparison of published results generated across institutions. In contrast, study results reported with transparent information on the essential variables of assay conduct, explicitly indicate awareness of the investigator to control critical variables, thus can be much better interpreted and reproduced.

To reduce the discrepancy between available knowledge on immune assay conduct and lack of critical information in scientific publications, a group of T-cell immunologists from the cancer immunology, infectious diseases, autoimmunity, and transplantation fields initiated the Minimal Information About T-cell Assays (MIATA) project [82]. The group conducted an intensive vetting process with two public consultation periods, two open consensus workshops, and several webinars [83]. The process towards reaching a broadly acceptable guideline on the minimum information that should be provided for T-cell assays [84] can be found at the project's webpage www.miataproject.org. With the MIATA consensus guidelines becoming available, the implementation of more structured reporting for T-cell immune monitoring can begin and should be considered by all investigators, especially for conducting T-cell assays in clinical trials [85]. So far, three peer-reviewed journals endorse the MIATA guidelines and assign the "MIATA label." The label indicates that authors of accepted manuscripts take great care about reporting on and control of variables that matter for T-cell assays. All MIATA compliant manuscripts will be listed on the MIATA homepage leading to greater exposure of the published work, which may increase interest and citations over time. The authors therefore recommend considering structured reporting of results from T-cell assays whenever possible.

25.6 Organization of Immune Monitoring in Multicenter Trials

Clinical trials will often require the recruitment of patients at multiple sites in order to reduce the overall duration and costs of the trial. The laboratory data generated from all patients and at different sites should be comparable, but as the regulatory framework for the conduct of clinical trials (ICH-GCP) is not very detailed with respect to standards of laboratory analyses, further details are specified by the more recent concept of good clinical laboratory practice (GCLP) [86–88].

Two general strategies emerge on how analytical assays can be performed among different sites [89]: in the distributed analysis paradigm, each site analyzes its locally derived samples. In contrast, in the central lab paradigm, all samples are transported to a central lab for analysis. In either case, flow cytometry poses additional challenges due to the fragility of the sample and the complexity of the assay.

For distributed analysis, the assay and instrumentation at different sites must be comparable. This can be achieved via full interlaboratory standardization, as is already routinely performed in clinical flow cytometry with in vitro diagnostic (IVD)-certified reagents and instruments [90]. Due to the high development costs, the number of clinical flow cytometry products for IVD on the market is limited and focuses on the clinically most relevant tasks as, e.g., the quantification of CD4⁺ T cells in blood. In many cases, these applications lack the technical capabilities of modern polychromatic flow cytometry. Full-scale interlaboratory standardization (with demonstrated low interlaboratory variation) of research assays with RUO-grade reagents and customized flow cytometric instrumentation has been demonstrated by some groups but requires great efforts [91]. An alternative to full interlaboratory

standardization discussed in Sect. 25.4 is harmonization which can be achieved via regular participation in proficiency panels.

For highly complex flow cytometric assays within clinical trials, having all samples analyzed by the same central laboratory eliminates the need for full-scale interlaboratory standardization of participating institutes and may be less demanding. However, maintaining sample quality becomes a critical issue with this strategy. The initial sample material for flow cytometry contains living cells (in most cases derived from blood with the addition of anticoagulants). From this sample material, cells have to be isolated before the start of the flow cytometric assay. Cells are usually more fragile compared to biomolecules or small molecules. Several studies have been performed to determine how long blood can be stored or transported before peripheral blood mononuclear cell (PBMC) isolation (mostly using density gradient centrifugation) and how stable isolated cells are before the assay is started [34, 92, 93]. For simple phenotyping (e.g., CD4 counting), a 48 h delay before centralized analysis is acceptable, while the most demanding applications (such as some functional T-cell assays) require isolation of the cells within 8 h of venipuncture, followed by immediate analysis or cryopreservation of the cells [94]. Shipment to a central lab followed by processing of blood samples within 8 h is however not feasible in international multicenter trials. Therefore, a mixed model may be chosen [4], whereby cells are isolated and cryopreserved from peripheral blood at individual labs close to the patient and then shipped in the frozen state to the central lab where they are stored frozen before analysis. All stages of isolation, cryopreservation, and transport conditions should be fully standardized in this model. Standardized labeling of samples that allow the unambiguous assignment of a sample to a trial, site, patient, and visit is also critical. GCP regulation also requires special care to protect the privacy of patients, and this may be achieved by pseudonymization. These procedures have to be clearly defined in the clinical trial protocol and are usually further detailed in the clinical trial laboratory manual.

As an example demonstrating feasibility of this approach, an international, multicentric immunotherapy trial was conducted recently including T-cell immunomonitoring in which more than 40 clinical sites were trained in blood sampling, labeling, and shipping, with labels and collection tubes provided by a central laboratory. Local PBMC isolation laboratories were centrally supplied with pretested kits containing all critical reagents required for isolation and cryopreservation of PBMCs. All laboratory technicians were trained and qualified on central SOPs describing in detail the PBMC isolation and cryoconservation processes. Where required, the fresh blood was transported from the clinical sites to the PBMC isolating labs using temperature controlled shipments. The isolated frozen PBMCs were shipped to the central lab in validated dry ice containers. Patient visits involving a PBMC sampling were carefully coordinated in advance among the clinical sites, the PBMC isolating laboratories,

25.7 Towards Automated Analysis

toring [4].

and the logistic service providers to ensure that

the blood could be processed within 8 h after

venipuncture of a patient. This process led to a

successful logistic chain for 361/362 (99.7 %)

PBMC samples and an overall evaluability rate

of 64/68 (94 %) patients for T-cell immunomoni-

As discussed in Sects. 25.4 and 25.5, the standard approach for analyzing flow cytometry data is by the visual identification of cell subsets of interest on histograms or two-dimensional scatter plots. With multiparameter data, gating consists of first choosing a gating strategy - a sequence of dot plots that is designed to allow identification of the cells of interest. For example, a possible gating strategy for identifying HLA-multimerpositive CD8⁺ T cells might be FSC-A/FSC-H (singlets), FSC-A/SSC-A (lymphocytes), CD3/ viability dye (viable T lymphocytes), CD4/CD8 (basic T lymphocyte subsets), and CD8/multimer. In each dot plot, cells of interest are included and other events excluded by the use of elliptical or polygonal gates or sometimes by splitting the

dot plot into quadrants. The exact location and shape of these gates may be based on experience or by comparison with negative (e.g., isotype, FMO, or unstimulated control in ICS) and positive (reference sample or T-cell clone or superantigen stimulation) controls. After a gating strategy has been set, it is typically applied in common to all flow cytometry samples in the batch being analyzed. Some researchers will also adjust gates for individual samples to take individual variability into account. In general, there is no consensus or accepted standard gating strategy, and individual laboratories may apply different gating strategies to identify the same target cell subset. Notably, proficiency panels have made it very clear that the subjectivity of gating forms a significant source of assay variability between laboratories in the absence of a harmonization program [72, 95].

To increase the objectivity of flow cytometry analysis, automated methods in which cell subsets are directly quantified by machine algorithms have been proposed [96-98]. In broad terms, these algorithms have to first partition all the events in a data sample into disjoint subsets, based on properties of each individual event and its relationship to other events, and then to assign these subsets to biologically meaningful categories (e.g., HLA-multimer-binding CD8⁺ lymphocytes). In the context of cancer immunology, a specific challenge for automated approaches is the high sensitivity required, since antigen-specific responses (e.g., HLA-multimer positivity or polyfunctional cells) may be relevant at relative frequencies of 0.01–0.1 %. Data from multiple laboratories significantly increases the challenges for automated analysis, since the algorithms have to also account for the variability across laboratories and issues with harmonization of sample annotation.

A typical automated analysis preprocessing pipeline starts with the extraction of the essential matrix of information stored in a flow cytometer FCS file, where each row represents an event and each column represents a detector channel, either scatter or fluorescent intensity. Preprocessing algorithms may apply compensation or specific transformations to regularize the data distribution (e.g., bi-exponential transformation). Specific channels may be explicitly excluded from analysis at this stage if they are not likely to be informative for the cell subset targets of interest. Often, a quality control filter is also applied at this stage, and data sets with inconsistent annotation, too few events, and anomalous event distributions or signatures may be flagged for manual evaluation [99].

The core of most automated analysis is the unsupervised partitioning of events into cell subsets. There are a variety of approaches that can be taken to partition or cluster events, as summarized in a recent publication [98]. One popular approach is the use of statistical mixture models, either identifying cell subsets with individual mixture components (which are typically multivariate Gaussian, student T, or skewed versions of these distributions) or using features of the estimated density to assign events to cell subsets [100–102]. Such probabilistic approaches provide a declarative framework to model domain knowledge and support formal statistical inferences for structure learning, classification, and prediction. The underlying statistical model for the domain knowledge can also be naturally extended in different contexts - for example, to incorporate specific assay details for combinatorial multimer encoding [103] or to incorporate multilevel effects via hierarchical modeling [104]. The power of probabilistic models comes at a price, in that these models tend to be much more computationally demanding than nonprobabilistic approaches [105–108], and the runtime for analysis of high-volume, high-dimensional data sets may be prohibitive. However, recent developments in the use of highly parallel graphical processing units (GPU) [109] have accelerated run-times by orders of magnitude, making the probabilistic approaches a viable approach for many applications in cancer immunology.

The essential step in postprocessing is the alignment of cell subset clusters across multiple data samples, since comparative analysis of equivalent cell subsets is a necessary requirement of flow cytometry analysis in clinical research. Perhaps the most straightforward approach is to align each data sample with respect to either a reference or consensus clustering via an optimization routine that minimizes some distance between pairs of clusters (e.g., Euclidean distance between cluster centroids). Other possible approaches skirt the problem entirely by enforcing a common clustering across all data samples or partition the clusters from fitting all data samples into "superclusters" - all clusters in the super-cluster are then assigned to the same cell subset. The final step of assigning meaningful cell subset labels to the aligned clusters is typically done manually, although there have been recent efforts to develop heuristics that can automatically label clusters by establishing a concordance between cluster features and cell phenotype characteristics in the Cell Ontology. Innovations in the visualization of high-dimensional cytometry data have also greatly increased our ability to interpret the results of automated analysis [110–112].

The detection of antigen-specific cells poses a specific challenge for automated algorithms because of the extremely low frequency of these cell subsets in many patient samples - for example, as few as 0.01-0.1 % of the CD8+ T lymphocyte population may be specific for a particular tumor Ag multimer. Two nonexclusive approaches for improving the ability of automated algorithms to improve the limit of detection are biased subsampling to enrich the sample for rare events [111, 113] or to increase the complexity of the statistical model [104]. The development of algorithms that can accurately and robustly identify rare cell populations is a driving motivator for much current research in automated flow analysis, and we expect rapid advances in this area. Illustrative examples comparing manual and automated analysis of antigen-specific cells for HLAmultimer and ICS assays are shown in Fig. 25.1.

Finally, we note that most of these automated analysis tools are developed under open source licenses and so free to use without restriction. Some packages require a modicum of programming ability to use effectively (e.g., R or Python scripting skills) and others are available online, but in general, these algorithms are probably not easily used by the average flow operator in a clinical research laboratory. In the coming years, we expect that these automated analysis tools will become increasingly accessible to the average flow operator with the following developments – developers of these tools will continue to improve their ease of use; the most successful algorithms will be incorporated into commercial software analysis packages; and more workshops will be organized to train people in the use and potential pitfalls of these exciting new technologies.

25.8 New Methods and Technologies

Flow cytometry has played an instrumental role in our comprehension of the immune system and its interplay with human tumors. The technique has recently experienced dramatic advances and the methods and technologies are evolving continuously. Due to space limitations, we focus here on the recent innovations that in our opinion have the potential to transform the field of general cytometry and are directly relevant for cancer immunotherapy.

Since the first description of a tumor Ag targeted by human T cells [114], many tumor-associated proteins and HLA-class I- and class II-restricted epitopes have been identified. However, the antitumor T-cell immune response as a whole, i.e., the repertoire of Ag specificities recognized by T cells of individual patients, has only rarely been dissected [115, 116]. This is indeed a difficult task, due to the inherent complexity of such projects (many Ags and HLA-allele restrictions have to be taken into account), along with the limited amount of patient material generally available, and high requirements in terms of cost and time. Two groups simultaneously described a combinatorial encoding method which is a very elegant way to circumvent most of these hurdles [117, 118]. The technique is based on the combination of many HLA-peptide multimers, whereby a single multimer is coupled to several (two or three) fluorochromes, generating a color code for each tested TCR specificity. Currently, up to 27 HLA-multimers labeled with eight fluorochromes can be combined in routine analysis [117]. Coupled to the production of HLA-monomers by the UV exchange technology, this high-throughput method represents an important technical



Fig. 25.1 (a) Manual and automated identification of antigen-specific MHC class I multimer-positive CD8+ T lymphocytes among PBMC of a HLA-A2⁺ healthy donor. Top panel shows a manual gating strategy to identify CD8+ T cells specific for three HLA-A*0201-restricted epitopes derived from a EBV, influenza, and CMV viruses. From left to right, the plots show gates to exclude artifacts due to flow stream bubbles or clumps (count/time), find singlets (FSC-A/FSC-H), exclude nonviable cells (FSC-A/ Aqua LiveDead), identify lymphocytes (FSC-A/SSC-A), exclude B lymphocytes (CD8/CD19), and quantify CD8+ T cells binding to EBV BRFL1 peptide-MHC multimers (CD8/PE), influenza matrix peptide-MHC multimers (CD8/APC), and CMV pp65 peptide-MHC multimers (QDot605). Bottom panel shows the corresponding peptide-MHC binding CD8+ T cells identified using an automated analysis approach that fitted a Dirichlet Process Gaussian Mixture Model with 256 components to the data

[103]. Essentially identical frequencies of peptide-MHC multimer positive cells are found with manual and automated analyses. (b) Manual and automated analysis of antigen-specific T cells among PBMC of a second HLA-A2+ healthy donor tested in an intracellular cytokine staining (ICS) assay after incubation with a synthetic peptide corresponding to an HLA-A*0201-restricted epitope of pp65 CMV. Manual analysis finds cells positive for IFN and TNF, and a few events positive for IL-2. Without further gating, it is not possible to tell if the IFN- and TNF-positive events come from two separate or a single bifunctional population. Automated analysis reveals that there is indeed a single-cell population positive for IFN and TNF, with no evidence for an IL-2-positive population. Again, the frequencies of antigen-specific events identified by expert gating and automated analysis are almost equivalent



Fig. 25.1 (continued)

achievement for the T-cell immunology field and has started to deliver precious information by dissecting the anti-melanoma TIL repertoire in melanoma patients [119, 120]. Combinatorial staining could easily be implemented for monitoring vaccination trials, for example, when applying cocktails of antigenic peptides for which many specificities need to be tested in a single PBMC sample.

The combination of extracellular phenotyping with determination of intracellular changes in phosphorylation patterns upon stimulation is starting to provide new insights into signaling pathways in healthy and disease conditions [121, 122]. The binding of cytokines to their specific cell surface receptors generally results in the activation (i.e., phosphorylation) of the downstream signal transducers and activators of transcription (STATs), which in turn regulate the expression of many genes involved in cell growth, survival, differentiation, and polarization. Next to cytokines, the effect of unspecific mitogenic stimuli such as phorbol myristate acetate (PMA), phytohemagglutinin (PHA), or MHC-peptide complexes binding to the T-cell receptor (TCR) can be studied by measuring the level of other key signaling molecules such as phosphorylated (p)-Erk, p-S6, and p-NF-κB in T and B cells, whereas Toll-like receptor (TLR) ligand-induced activation can be followed with p-Akt, p-Erk, and p-NF- κ B in B cells and monocytes. The proof of principal for a "single-cell network profiling (SCNP) method" was obtained on healthy donors PBMCs [123]. In this initial study, age as well as race differences were observed, whereas intra-donor variability needs to be established by testing blood samples taken at different time points over time. As T-cell signaling defects have been described in cancer patients [124, 125], insights in the intracellular phosphorylation patterns of T cells, including during immunotherapy, may soon deliver precious information.

A fundamental advance in flow cytometry in recent years is an increase in the number of parameters that can be simultaneously evaluated on single cells. Access to an increasing number of reagents and fluorochromes including tandem conjugates, semiconductor nanocrystals (quantum dots or eFluors), and organic polymers (brilliant violet family) [126–128], together with the wide availability of sophisticated flow cytometers, is making polychromatic analysis mainstream.

However, spectral overlap ultimately limits the number of fluorochromes in a single panel to an upper bound of approximately 20, as described in Sect. 25.3. An exciting new technology that has the potential to greatly increase the number of measurable parameters is mass cytometry (CyTOF), which uses stable heavy metal ions tagged to Abs (or, e.g., MHC multimers) in place of fluorochromes. These isotope labels are detected by time-of-flight mass spectrometry after vaporization of the cell. Although isotope labels generally produce a signal of low intensity, they have a lower background and virtually no spillover, making the measurement of a much larger number of markers feasible.

Mass spectrometry has been reported to be qualitatively and quantitatively equivalent to flow cytometry, with the simultaneous analysis of more than 30 parameters being already possible [129]. However, this promising new technology has the current following limitations as compared to traditional flow cytometry: lower label sensitivity, substantial cell loss, low acquisition rate, and the impossibility to sort living cells. Nevertheless, this method has started to reveal the complexity of healthy hematopoietic cells and of CD8⁺ T lymphocytes subsets and will certainly mature to become an indispensable technique in cancer immunology and immuno-therapy [129, 130].

25.9 Concluding Remarks

Flow cytometry is the prototypical multiparameter single-cell assay, with applications in cancer immunotherapy ranging from epitope screening to immune monitoring of clinical studies. Due to its ability to characterize complex immune phenotypes and flexibility in measuring multiple immune functions such as Ag binding, expression of activation and inhibitory markers, cytokine production, cytotoxicity, and proliferation, flow cytometry is indispensable in cancer immunology research. However, because of the complexity of the assay and the fragility of the sample, it is challenging to apply and maintain robustness, sensitivity, and reproducibility, especially across multiple laboratories. Factors to consider when using flow cytometry in clinical research include understanding the range of flow-based assays available, as well as best practices for instrument, reagent, sample, and data analysis.

In order to harmonize laboratory protocols, practices, and analysis strategies, flow cytometry proficiency testing programs have been organized to learn and raise awareness of best practices. We believe that participation in proficiency testing programs, along with other initiatives delivering protocols, assay guidelines and reporting frames, is critical for raising the standard of flow cytometry analysis and strongly recommend that all clinical research laboratories that perform immune monitoring for clinical trials join such programs.

Acknowledgments CG, SW, MJP, SvB, CO, and CB are members of the steering committee of the CIMT Immunoguiding Program (CIP). The CIP and CC are supported by a grant of the Wallace Coulter Foundation (Miami, Florida). CG is supported by a grant of the Deutsche Forschungsgemeinschaft SFB685. CC is supported by grants to the Duke University Center for AIDS Research and EQAPOL program funded by NIH grant 5P30 AI064518 and NIH contract HHSN272201000045C, respectively. We thank S Heidu for excellent technical assistance.

References

- Zola H, Swart B, Banham A, Barry S, Beare A, Bensussan A, et al. CD molecules 2006 – human cell differentiation molecules. J Immunol Methods. 2007;319(1–2):1–5.
- Van Damme N, Baeten D, De Vos M, Demetter P, Elewaut D, Mielants H, et al. Chemical agents and enzymes used for the extraction of gut lymphocytes influence flow cytometric detection of T cell surface markers. J Immunol Methods. 2000;236(1–2):27–35.
- Donnenberg VS, Landreneau RJ, Pfeifer ME, Donnenberg AD. Flow cytometric determination of stem/progenitor content in epithelial tissues: an example from nonsmall lung cancer and normal lung. Cytom A. 2013;83(1):141–9.
- Walter S, Weinschenk T, Stenzl A, Zdrojowy R, Pluzanska A, Szczylik C, et al. Multipeptide immune response to cancer vaccine IMA901 after singledose cyclophosphamide associates with longer patient survival. Nat Med. 2012;18:1254–61.
- Hamann D, Baars PA, Rep MH, Hooibrink B, Kerkhof-Garde SR, Klein MR, et al. Phenotypic and functional separation of memory and effector human CD8+ T cells. J Exp Med. 1997;186(9):1407–18.
- Caruso A, Licenziati S, Corulli M, Canaris AD, De Francesco MA, Fiorentini S, et al. Flow cytometric analysis of activation markers on stimulated T cells and their correlation with cell proliferation. Cytometry. 1997;27(1):71–6.
- Chattopadhyay PK, Roederer M. Good cell, bad cell: flow cytometry reveals T-cell subsets important in HIV disease. Cytom A. 2010;77(7):614–22.
- Zielinski CE, Corti D, Mele F, Pinto D, Lanzavecchia A, Sallusto F. Dissecting the human immunologic memory for pathogens. Immunol Rev. 2011; 240(1):40–51.
- de Vos van Steenwijk PJ, Heusinkveld M, Ramwadhdoebe TH, Lowik MJ, van der Hulst JM, Goedemans R, et al. An unexpectedly large polyclonal repertoire of HPV-specific T cells is poised for action in patients with cervical cancer. Cancer Res. 2010;70(7):2707–17.
- Romero P, Zippelius A, Kurth I, Pittet MJ, Touvrey C, Iancu EM, et al. Four functionally distinct populations of human effector-memory CD8+ T lymphocytes. J Immunol. 2007;178(7):4112–9.
- Gattinoni L, Lugli E, Ji Y, Pos Z, Paulos CM, Quigley MF, et al. A human memory T cell subset with stem cell-like properties. Nat Med. 2011; 17(10):1290–7.
- Sallusto F, Lenig D, Forster R, Lipp M, Lanzavecchia A. Two subsets of memory T lymphocytes with distinct homing potentials and effector functions. Nature. 1999;401(6754):708–12.
- Appay V, van Lier RA, Sallusto F, Roederer M. Phenotype and function of human T lymphocyte subsets: consensus and issues. Cytom A. 2008; 73(11):975–83.

- Derhovanessian E, Maier AB, Hahnel K, Beck R, de Craen AJ, Slagboom EP, et al. Infection with cytomegalovirus but not herpes simplex virus induces the accumulation of late-differentiated CD4+ and CD8+ T-cells in humans. J Gen Virol. 2011;92(Pt 12):2746–56.
- Altman JD, Moss PA, Goulder PJ, Barouch DH, McHeyzer-Williams MG, Bell JI, et al. Phenotypic analysis of antigen-specific T lymphocytes. Science. 1996;274(5284):94–6.
- Melenhorst JJ, Scheinberg P, Chattopadhyay PK, Lissina A, Gostick E, Cole DK, et al. Detection of low avidity CD8(+) T cell populations with coreceptor-enhanced peptide-major histocompatibility complex class I tetramers. J Immunol Methods. 2008;338(1–2):31–9.
- Chattopadhyay PK, Melenhorst JJ, Ladell K, Gostick E, Scheinberg P, Barrett AJ, et al. Techniques to improve the direct ex vivo detection of low frequency antigen-specific CD8+ T cells with peptidemajor histocompatibility complex class I tetramers. Cytom A. 2008;73(11):1001–9.
- Wooldridge L, Lissina A, Cole DK, van den Berg HA, Price DA, Sewell AK. Tricks with tetramers: how to get the most from multimeric peptide-MHC. Immunology. 2009;126(2):147–64.
- Slingluff Jr CL, Petroni GR, Olson WC, Smolkin ME, Ross MI, Haas NB, et al. Effect of granulocyte/macrophage colony-stimulating factor on circulating CD8+ and CD4+ T-cell responses to a multipeptide melanoma vaccine: outcome of a multicenter randomized trial. Clin Cancer Res. 2009;15(22):7036–44.
- Speiser DE, Lienard D, Rufer N, Rubio-Godoy V, Rimoldi D, Lejeune F, et al. Rapid and strong human CD8+ T cell responses to vaccination with peptide, IFA, and CpG oligodeoxynucleotide 7909. J Clin Invest. 2005;115(3):739–46.
- 21. Coulie PG, Karanikas V, Colau D, Lurquin C, Landry C, Marchand M, et al. A monoclonal cytolytic T-lymphocyte response observed in a melanoma patient vaccinated with a tumor-specific antigenic peptide encoded by gene MAGE-3. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2001;98(18):10290–5.
- 22. Filipazzi P, Pilla L, Mariani L, Patuzzo R, Castelli C, Camisaschi C, et al. Limited induction of tumor cross-reactive T cells without a measurable clinical benefit in early melanoma patients vaccinated with human leukocyte antigen class I-modified peptides. Clin Cancer Res. 2012;18(23):6485–96.
- Appay V, Dunbar PR, Callan M, Klenerman P, Gillespie GM, Papagno L, et al. Memory CD8+ T cells vary in differentiation phenotype in different persistent virus infections. Nat Med. 2002; 8(4):379–85.
- Baitsch L, Baumgaertner P, Devevre E, Raghav SK, Legat A, Barba L, et al. Exhaustion of tumor-specific CD8(+) T cells in metastases from melanoma patients. J Clin Invest. 2011;121(6):2350–60.
- 25. Davis C, Wu X, Li W, Fan H, Reddy M. Stability of immunophenotypic markers in fixed peripheral

blood for extended analysis using flow cytometry. J Immunol Methods. 2011;363(2):158–65.

- Cecconi V, Moro M, Del Mare S, Dellabona P, Casorati G. Use of MHC class II tetramers to investigate CD4+ T cell responses: problems and solutions. Cytom A. 2008;73(11):1010–8.
- Widenmeyer M, Griesemann H, Stevanovic S, Feyerabend S, Klein R, Attig S, et al. Promiscuous survivin peptide induces robust CD4+ T-cell responses in the majority of vaccinated cancer patients. Int J Cancer. 2012;131(1):140–9.
- Welters MJ, Kenter GG, de Vos van Steenwijk PJ, Lowik MJ, Berends-van der Meer DM, Essahsah F, et al. Success or failure of vaccination for HPV16positive vulvar lesions correlates with kinetics and phenotype of induced T-cell responses. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2010;107(26):11895–9.
- Weide B, Zelba H, Derhovanessian E, Pflugfelder A, Eigentler TK, Di Giacomo AM, et al. Functional T cells targeting NY-ESO-1 or Melan-A are predictive for survival of patients with distant melanoma metastasis. J Clin Oncol. 2012;30(15):1835–41.
- Seder RA, Darrah PA, Roederer M. T-cell quality in memory and protection: implications for vaccine design. Nat Rev Immunol. 2008;8(4):247–58.
- Precopio ML, Betts MR, Parrino J, Price DA, Gostick E, Ambrozak DR, et al. Immunization with vaccinia virus induces polyfunctional and phenotypically distinctive CD8(+) T cell responses. J Exp Med. 2007;204(6):1405–16.
- Attig S, Hennenlotter J, Pawelec G, Klein G, Koch SD, Pircher H, et al. Simultaneous infiltration of polyfunctional effector and suppressor T cells into renal cell carcinomas. Cancer Res. 2009;69(21):8412–9.
- 33. Yuan J, Gnjatic S, Li H, Powel S, Gallardo HF, Ritter E, et al. CTLA-4 blockade enhances polyfunctional NY-ESO-1 specific T cell responses in metastatic melanoma patients with clinical benefit. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2008;105(51):20410–5.
- Bull M, Lee D, Stucky J, Chiu YL, Rubin A, Horton H, et al. Defining blood processing parameters for optimal detection of cryopreserved antigen-specific responses for HIV vaccine trials. J Immunol Methods. 2007;322(1–2):57–69.
- Lamoreaux L, Roederer M, Koup R. Intracellular cytokine optimization and standard operating procedure. Nat Protoc. 2006;1(3):1507–16.
- 36. Singh SK, Meyering M, Ramwadhdoebe TH, Stynenbosch LF, Redeker A, Kuppen PJ, et al. The simultaneous ex vivo detection of low-frequency antigen-specific CD4+ and CD8+ T-cell responses using overlapping peptide pools. Cancer Immunol Immunother. 2012;61(11):1953–63.
- 37. Hermans IF, Silk JD, Yang J, Palmowski MJ, Gileadi U, McCarthy C, et al. The VITAL assay: a versatile fluorometric technique for assessing CTL- and NKT-mediated cytotoxicity against multiple targets in vitro and in vivo. J Immunol Methods. 2004;285(1):25–40.
- Zaritskaya L, Shurin MR, Sayers TJ, Malyguine AM. New flow cytometric assays for monitoring

cell-mediated cytotoxicity. Expert Rev Vaccines. 2010;9(6):601–16.

- Laske K, Shebzukhov YV, Grosse-Hovest L, Kuprash DV, Khlgatian SV, Koroleva EP, et al. Alternative variants of human HYDIN are novel cancer-associated antigens recognized by adaptive immunity. Cancer Immunol Res. 2013;1(3):190–200.
- 40. Betts MR, Brenchley JM, Price DA, De Rosa SC, Douek DC, Roederer M, et al. Sensitive and viable identification of antigen-specific CD8+ T cells by a flow cytometric assay for degranulation. J Immunol Methods. 2003;281(1–2):65–78.
- Lyons AB, Blake SJ, Doherty KV. Flow cytometric analysis of cell division by dilution of CFSE and related dyes. Curr Protoc Cytom. 2013. Chapter 9:Unit9.11.
- 42. Soares A, Govender L, Hughes J, Mavakla W, de Kock M, Barnard C, et al. Novel application of Ki67 to quantify antigen-specific in vitro lymphoproliferation. J Immunol Methods. 2010;362(1–2):43–50.
- Putz T, Ramoner R, Gander H, Rahm A, Bartsch G, Holtl L, et al. Monitoring of CD4+ and CD8+ T-cell responses after dendritic cell-based immunotherapy using CFSE dye dilution analysis. J Clin Immunol. 2004;24(6):653–63.
- Maino VC, Maecker HT. Cytokine flow cytometry: a multiparametric approach for assessing cellular immune responses to viral antigens. Clin Immunol. 2004;110(3):222–31.
- 45. Defawe OD, Fong Y, Vasilyeva E, Pickett M, Carter DK, Gabriel E, et al. Optimization and qualification of a multiplex bead array to assess cytokine and chemokine production by vaccine-specific cells. J Immunol Methods. 2012;382(1–2):117–28.
- 46. Pohla H, Buchner A, Stadlbauer B, Frankenberger B, Stevanovic S, Walter S, et al. High immune response rates and decreased frequencies of regulatory T cells in metastatic renal cell carcinoma patients after tumor cell vaccination. Mol Med. 2012;18:1499–508.
- Aubin JE. Autofluorescence of viable cultured mammalian cells. J Histochem Cytochem. 1979;27(1):36–43.
- Roederer M, Murphy RF. Cell-by-cell autofluorescence correction for low signal-to-noise systems: application to epidermal growth factor endocytosis by 3T3 fibroblasts. Cytometry. 1986;7(6):558–65.
- Truneh A, Machy P. Detection of very low receptor numbers on cells by flow cytometry using a sensitive staining method. Cytometry. 1987;8(6):562–7.
- Perfetto SP, Chattopadhyay PK, Roederer M. Seventeencolour flow cytometry: unravelling the immune system. Nat Rev Immunol. 2004;4(8):648–55.
- Baumgarth N, Roederer M. A practical approach to multicolor flow cytometry for immunophenotyping. J Immunol Methods. 2000;243(1–2):77–97.
- Perfetto SP, Roederer M. Increased immunofluorescence sensitivity using 532 nm laser excitation. Cytom A. 2007;71(2):73–9.
- Nguyen R, Perfetto S, Mahnke YD, Chattopadhyay P, Roederer M. Quantifying spillover spreading for comparing instrument performance and aiding in

multicolor panel design. Cytom A. 2013; 83(3):306–15.

- Mahnke YD, Roederer M. Optimizing a multicolor immunophenotyping assay. Clin Lab Med. 2007; 27(3):469–85. v.
- 55. Lundberg E, Sundberg M, Graslund T, Uhlen M, Svahn HA. A novel method for reproducible fluorescent labeling of small amounts of antibodies on solid phase. J Immunol Methods. 2007;322(1–2):40–9.
- Buchwalow IB, Böcker W. Antibody labeling and the choice of label immunohistochemistry basics and methods. Heidelberg: Springer; 2010. p. 9–12.
- Roederer M, Tarnok A. OMIPs orchestrating multiplexity in polychromatic science. Cytom A. 2010;77(9):811–2.
- Perfetto SP, Ambrozak D, Nguyen R, Chattopadhyay PK, Roederer M. Quality assurance for polychromatic flow cytometry using a suite of calibration beads. Nat Protoc. 2012;7(12):2067–79.
- Nomura L, Maino VC, Maecker HT. Standardization and optimization of multiparameter intracellular cytokine staining. Cytom A. 2008;73(11):984–91.
- 60. Singh SK, Tummers B, Schumacher TN, Gomez R, Franken KL, Verdegaal EM, et al. The development of standard samples with a defined number of antigenspecific T cells to harmonize T cell assays: a proof-ofprinciple study. Cancer Immunol Immunother. 2013;62(3):489–501.
- Fox BA, Schendel DJ, Butterfield LH, Aamdal S, Allison JP, Ascierto PA, et al. Defining the critical hurdles in cancer immunotherapy. J Transl Med. 2011;9(1):214.
- 62. van der Burg SH, Kalos M, Gouttefangeas C, Janetzki S, Ottensmeier C, Welters MJ, et al. Harmonization of immune biomarker assays for clinical studies. Sci Transl Med. 2011;3(108):108ps44.
- 63. de Vries IJ, Bernsen MR, Lesterhuis WJ, Scharenborg NM, Strijk SP, Gerritsen MJ, et al. Immunomonitoring tumor-specific T cells in delayed-type hypersensitivity skin biopsies after dendritic cell vaccination correlates with clinical outcome. J Clin Oncol. 2005;23(24):5779–87.
- 64. Slingluff Jr CL, Petroni GR, Chianese-Bullock KA, Smolkin ME, Hibbitts S, Murphy C, et al. Immunologic and clinical outcomes of a randomized phase II trial of two multipeptide vaccines for melanoma in the adjuvant setting. Clin Cancer Res. 2007;13(21):6386–95.
- 65. Kirkwood JM, Lee S, Moschos SJ, Albertini MR, Michalak JC, Sander C, et al. Immunogenicity and antitumor effects of vaccination with peptide vaccine+/-granulocyte-monocyte colony-stimulating factor and/or IFN-alpha2b in advanced metastatic melanoma: Eastern Cooperative Oncology Group phase II trial E1696. Clin Cancer Res. 2009;15(4):1443–51.
- 66. Dangoor A, Lorigan P, Keilholz U, Schadendorf D, Harris A, Ottensmeier C, et al. Clinical and immunological responses in metastatic melanoma patients vaccinated with a high-dose poly-epitope vaccine. Cancer Immunol Immunother. 2010;59(6):863–73.

- 67. Kalos M, Levine BL, Porter DL, Katz S, Grupp SA, Bagg A, et al. T cells with chimeric antigen receptors have potent antitumor effects and can establish memory in patients with advanced leukemia. Sci Transl Med. 2011;3(95):95ra73.
- Britten CM, Janetzki S, van der Burg SH, Gouttefangeas C, Hoos A. Toward the harmonization of immune monitoring in clinical trials: quo vadis? Cancer Immunol Immunother. 2008;57(3):285–8.
- 69. Scheibenbogen C, Romero P, Rivoltini L, Herr W, Schmittel A, Cerottini JC, et al. Quantitation of antigen-reactive T cells in peripheral blood by IFNgamma-ELISPOT assay and chromium-release assay: a four-centre comparative trial. J Immunol Methods. 2000;244(1–2):81–9.
- Cox JH, Ferrari G, Kalams SA, Lopaczynski W, Oden N, D'souza MP. Results of an ELISPOT proficiency panel conducted in 11 laboratories participating in international human immunodeficiency virus type 1 vaccine trials. AIDS Res Hum Retrovir. 2005;21(1):68–81.
- Jaimes MC, Maecker HT, Yan M, Maino VC, Hanley MB, Greer A, et al. Quality assurance of intracellular cytokine staining assays: analysis of multiple rounds of proficiency testing. J Immunol Methods. 2011;363(2):143–57.
- 72. Mander A, Gouttefangeas C, Ottensmeier C, Welters MJ, Low L, van der Burg SH, et al. Serum is not required for ex vivo IFN-gamma ELISPOT: a collaborative study of different protocols from the European CIMT immunoguiding program. Cancer Immunol Immunother. 2010;59(4):619–27.
- Welters MJ, Gouttefangeas C, Ramwadhdoebe TH, Letsch A, Ottensmeier CH, Britten CM, et al. Harmonization of the intracellular cytokine staining assay. Cancer Immunol Immunother. 2012;61(7): 967–78.
- 74. McNeil LK, Price L, Britten CM, Jaimes M, Maecker H, Odunsi K, Matsuzaki J, Staats JS, et al. A harmonized approach to intracellular cytokine staining gating: results from an international multi-consortia proficiency panel conducted by the Cancer Immunotherapy Consortium (CIC/CRI). Cytom A. 2013;83(8):728–38.
- 75. Britten CM, Gouttefangeas C, Welters MJ, Pawelec G, Koch S, Ottensmeier C, et al. The CIMTmonitoring panel: a two-step approach to harmonize the enumeration of antigen-specific CD8+ T lymphocytes by structural and functional assays. Cancer Immunol Immunother. 2008;57(3):289–302.
- 76. Attig S, Price L, Janetzki S, Kalos M, Pride M, McNeil L, et al. A critical assessment for the value of markers to gate-out undesired events in HLApeptide multimer staining protocols. J Transl Med. 2011;9:108.
- 77. Brazma A, Hingamp P, Quackenbush J, Sherlock G, Spellman P, Stoeckert C, et al. Minimum information about a microarray experiment (MIAME)toward standards for microarray data. Nat Genet. 2001;29(4):365–71.

- Deutsch EW, Ball CA, Berman JJ, Bova GS, Brazma A, Bumgarner RE, et al. Minimum information specification for in situ hybridization and immunohistochemistry experiments (MISFISHIE). Nat Biotechnol. 2008;26(3):305–12.
- Lee JA, Spidlen J, Boyce K, Cai J, Crosbie N, Dalphin M, et al. MIFlowCyt: the minimum information about a flow cytometry experiment. Cytom A. 2008;73(10):926–30.
- Brazma A, Robinson A, Cameron G, Ashburner M. One-stop shop for microarray data. Nature. 2000;403(6771):699–700.
- Maecker HT, McCoy Jr JP, Amos M, Elliott J, Gaigalas A, Wang L, et al. A model for harmonizing flow cytometry in clinical trials. Nat Immunol. 2010;11(11):975–8.
- Janetzki S, Britten CM, Kalos M, Levitsky HI, Maecker HT, Melief CJ, et al. "MIATA"-minimal information about T cell assays. Immunity. 2009;31(4):527–8.
- 83. Britten CM, Janetzki S, van der Burg SH, Huber C, Kalos M, Levitsky HI, et al. Minimal information about T cell assays: the process of reaching the community of T cell immunologists in cancer and beyond. Cancer Immunol Immunother. 2011;60(1):15–22.
- 84. Britten CM, Janetzki S, Butterfield LH, Ferrari G, Gouttefangeas C, Huber C, et al. T cell assays and MIATA: the essential minimum for maximum impact. Immunity. 2012;37(1):1–2.
- Hoos A, Janetzki S, Britten CM. Advancing the field of cancer immunotherapy: MIATA consensus guidelines become available to improve data reporting and interpretation for T-cell immune monitoring. Oncoimmunology. 2012;1(9):1457–9.
- World Health Organization. Good Clinical Laboratory Practice (GCLP) 2009. Available from: http://www. who.int/tdr/publications/documents/gclp-web.pdf.
- GCP Inspectors Working Group EMA. Reflection paper for laboratories that perform the analysis for evaluation of clinical trial samples 2012. Available from: http://www.ema.europa.eu/docs/en_GB/document_library/Regulatory_and_procedural_guideline/2012/05/WC500127124.pdf.
- Medicines and Healthcare products Regulatory Agency. Good clinical practice. 2009. Available from: http://www.ema.europa.eu/docs/en_GB/document_library/Regulatory_and_procedural_guideline/2012/05/WC500127124.pdf).
- Butterfield LH, Palucka AK, Britten CM, Dhodapkar MV, Hakansson L, Janetzki S, et al. Recommendations from the iSBTc-SITC/FDA/NCI workshop on immunotherapy biomarkers. Clin Cancer Res. 2011;17(10):3064–76.
- Oldaker TA. Quality control in clinical flow cytometry. Clin Lab Med. 2007;27(3):671–85. viii.
- Kalina T, Flores-Montero J, van der Velden V, Martin-Ayuso M, Bottcher S, Ritgen M, et al. EuroFlow standardization of flow cytometer instrument settings and immunophenotyping protocols. Leukemia. 2012;26(9):1986–2010.

- 92. Kierstead LS, Dubey S, Meyer B, Tobery TW, Mogg R, Fernandez VR, et al. Enhanced rates and magnitude of immune responses detected against an HIV vaccine: effect of using an optimized process for isolating PBMC. AIDS Res Hum Retrovir. 2007;23(1):86–92.
- 93. Smith JG, Joseph HR, Green T, Field JA, Wooters M, Kaufhold RM, et al. Establishing acceptance criteria for cell-mediated-immunity assays using frozen peripheral blood mononuclear cells stored under optimal and suboptimal conditions. Clin Vaccine Immunol. 2007;14(5):527–37.
- 94. McKenna KC, Beatty KM, Vicetti MR, Bilonick RA. Delayed processing of blood increases the frequency of activated CD11b+CD15+ granulocytes which inhibit T cell function. J Immunol Methods. 2009;341(1–2):68–75.
- Maecker HT, Rinfret A, D'Souza P, Darden J, Roig E, Landry C, et al. Standardization of cytokine flow cytometry assays. BMC Immunol. 2005;6:13.
- Bashashati A, Brinkman RR. A survey of flow cytometry data analysis methods. Adv Bioinformatics. 2009;584603.
- Qiu P. Inferring phenotypic properties from singlecell characteristics. PLoS One. 2012;7(5):e37038.
- Aghaeepour N, Finak G, Flow CAPC, Consortium D, Hoos H, Mosmann TR, et al. Critical assessment of automated flow cytometry data analysis techniques. Nat Methods. 2013;10(3):228–38.
- 99. Finak G, Jiang W, Pardo J, Asare A, Gottardo R. QUAliFiER: an automated pipeline for quality assessment of gated flow cytometry data. BMC Bioinform. 2012;13:252.
- 100. Pyne S, Hu X, Wang K, Rossin E, Lin TI, Maier LM, et al. Automated high-dimensional flow cytometric data analysis. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2009; 106(21):8519–24.
- 101. Chan C, Feng F, Ottinger J, Foster D, West M, Kepler TB. Statistical mixture modeling for cell subtype identification in flow cytometry. Cytom A. 2008;73A(8):693–701.
- 102. Lo K, Brinkman RR, Gottardo R. Automated gating of flow cytometry data via robust model-based clustering. Cytom A. 2008;73(4):321–32.
- 103. Lin L, Chan C, Hadrup SR, Froesig TM, Wang Q, West M. Hierarchical Bayesian mixture modelling for antigen-specific T-cell subtyping in combinatorially encoded flow cytometry studies. Stat Appl Genet Mol Biol. 2013;12(3):309–31.
- 104. Cron A, Gouttefangeas C, Frelinger J, Lin L, Singh SK, Britten CM, Welters MJP, van der Burg SH, West M, Chan C. Hierarchical modeling for rare event detection and cell subset alignment across flow cytometry samples. PLoS Comput Biol. 2013;9(7):e1003130.
- Aghaeepour N, Nikolic R, Hoos HH, Brinkman RR. Rapid cell population identification in flow cytometry data. Cytom A. 2011;79(1):6–13.
- 106. Ge Y, Sealfon SC. FlowPeaks: a fast unsupervised clustering for flow cytometry data via K-means and density peak finding. Bioinformatics. 2012;28(15): 2052–8.

- 107. Qian Y, Wei C, Eun-Hyung Lee F, Campbell J, Halliley J, Lee JA, et al. Elucidation of seventeen human peripheral blood B-cell subsets and quantification of the tetanus response using a density-based method for the automated identification of cell populations in multidimensional flow cytometry data. Cytom B Clin Cytom. 2010;78 Suppl 1:S69–82.
- Scheuermann R, Qian Y, Wei C, Sanz I. ImmPort FLOCK: automated cell population identification in high dimensional flow cytometry data. J Immunol. 2009;182:42–17.
- 109. Suchard MA, Wang Q, Chan C, Frelinger J, Cron AJ, West M. Understanding GPU programming for statistical computation: studies in massively parallel massive mixtures. J Comput Graph Stat. 2010;19:419–38.
- 110. Sarkar D, Le Meur N, Gentleman R. Using flowViz to visualize flow cytometry data. Bioinformatics. 2008;24(6):878–9.
- 111. Qiu P, Simonds EF, Bendall SC, Gibbs Jr KD, Bruggner RV, Linderman MD, et al. Extracting a cellular hierarchy from high-dimensional cytometry data with SPADE. Nat Biotechnol. 2011;29(10): 886–91.
- 112. Amir EA, Davis KL, Tadmor MD, Simonds EF, Levine JH, Bendall SC, et al. ViSNE enables visualization of high dimensional single-cell data and reveals phenotypic heterogeneity of leukemia. Nat Biotechnol. 2013;31(6):545–52.
- 113. Manolopoulou I, Chan C, West M. Selection sampling from large data sets for targeted inference in mixture modeling. Bayesian Anal. 2010;5(3):1–22.
- 114. van der Bruggen P, Traversari C, Chomez P, Lurquin C, De Plaen E, Van den Eynde B, et al. A gene encoding an antigen recognized by cytolytic T lymphocytes on a human melanoma. Science. 1991; 254(5038):1643–7.
- 115. Benlalam H, Labarriere N, Linard B, Derre L, Diez E, Pandolfino MC, et al. Comprehensive analysis of the frequency of recognition of melanoma-associated antigen (MAA) by CD8 melanoma infiltrating lymphocytes (TIL): implications for immunotherapy. Eur J Immunol. 2001;31(7):2007–15.
- 116. Lennerz V, Fatho M, Gentilini C, Frye RA, Lifke A, Ferel D, et al. The response of autologous T cells to a human melanoma is dominated by mutated neoantigens. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA. 2005;102(44): 16013–8.
- 117. Hadrup SR, Bakker AH, Shu CJ, Andersen RS, van Veluw J, Hombrink P, et al. Parallel detection of antigen-specific T-cell responses by multidimensional encoding of MHC multimers. Nat Methods. 2009;6(7):520–6.
- Newell EW, Klein LO, Yu W, Davis MM. Simultaneous detection of many T-cell specificities using combinatorial tetramer staining. Nat Methods. 2009;6(7):497–9.

- 119. Andersen RS, Kvistborg P, Frosig TM, Pedersen NW, Lyngaa R, Bakker AH, et al. Parallel detection of antigen-specific T cell responses by combinatorial encoding of MHC multimers. Nat Protoc. 2012; 7(5):891–902.
- 120. Kvistborg P, Shu CJ, Heemskerk B, Fankhauser M, Thrue CA, Toebes M, et al. TIL therapy broadens the tumor-reactive CD8(+) T cell compartment in melanoma patients. Oncoimmunology. 2012;1(4): 409–18.
- Krutzik PO, Nolan GP. Intracellular phospho-protein staining techniques for flow cytometry: monitoring single cell signaling events. Cytom A. 2003;55(2):61–70.
- 122. Goldeck D, Low I, Shadan NB, Mustafah S, Pawelec G, Larbi A. Multi-parametric phospho-flow cytometry: a crucial tool for T lymphocyte signaling studies. Cytom A. 2013;83(3):265–72.
- 123. Longo DM, Louie B, Putta S, Evensen E, Ptacek J, Cordeiro J, et al. Single-cell network profiling of peripheral blood mononuclear cells from healthy donors reveals age- and race-associated differences in immune signaling pathway activation. J Immunol. 2012;188(4):1717–25.
- 124. Zea AH, Curti BD, Longo DL, Alvord WG, Strobl SL, Mizoguchi H, et al. Alterations in T cell receptor and signal transduction molecules in melanoma patients. Clin Cancer Res. 1995;1(11):1327–35.
- 125. Wang SF, Fouquet S, Chapon M, Salmon H, Regnier F, Labroquere K, et al. Early T cell signalling is reversibly altered in PD-1+ T lymphocytes infiltrating human tumors. PLoS One. 2011;6(3):e17621.
- 126. Chattopadhyay PK, Perfetto SP, Yu J, Roederer M. The use of quantum dot nanocrystals in multicolor flow cytometry. Wiley Interdiscip Rev Nanomed Nanobiotechnol. 2010;2(4):334–48.
- 127. Chattopadhyay PK, Gaylord B, Palmer A, Jiang N, Raven MA, Lewis G, et al. Brilliant violet fluorophores: a new class of ultrabright fluorescent compounds for immunofluorescence experiments. Cytom A. 2012;81(6):456–66.
- 128. Jennings TL, Becker-Catania SG, Triulzi RC, Tao G, Scott B, Sapsford KE, et al. Reactive semiconductor nanocrystals for chemoselective biolabeling and multiplexed analysis. ACS Nano. 2011;5(7): 5579–93.
- 129. Bendall SC, Simonds EF, Qiu P, Amir E, Krutzik PO, Finck R, et al. Single-cell mass cytometry of differential immune and drug responses across a human hematopoietic continuum. Science. 2011; 332(6030):687–96.
- 130. Newell EW, Sigal N, Bendall SC, Nolan GP, Davis MM. Cytometry by time-of-flight shows combinatorial cytokine expression and virus-specific cell niches within a continuum of CD8+ T cell phenotypes. Immunity. 2012;36(1):142–52.